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  HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

TUESDAY 21 OCTOBER 2014 

PRESENT: The Right Worshipful the Mayor of Hereford and Cllrs Andrews, Boulter, Carwardine, Chappell, Chave, Edwards, Kenyon, Michael, Nenadich, Nicholls, Preece and Oliver.
Not present: Cllrs Kay and Vaughan-Powell.
C2014/15.66
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Members received apologies for absence from Cllrs North, Toon and Wilcox. 
C2014/15.67
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

Members received a declaration of interest under the Herefordshire Code of Conduct pursuant to the Localism Act 2011 from Cllr Tawn in respect of the BID application on the agenda as he has a business within the City and is also a Member of the BID group taking this project forward.  

C2014/15.68
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

No questions were put to the meeting by members of the public present

The Mayor asked Members present if they would be happy to move to items 5 and 6 on the agenda. Members confirmed they were happy to take these items first.

C2014/15.69
BID – LARGE GRANT APPLICATION – Request for £5,000
    

Members received a presentation from Mr John Jones and considered the above application for £5,000 in community grant funding.

Mr John Jones presented his application and gave a brief overview of the BID project. He explained the consultation and vote process that the requested grant funding would support. Members were also informed about the benefits and success of 180 other cities in the UK who have a Business Improvement District.
Cllr Kenyon declared an interest in this item as he has a business within the City.
Questions and discussions covered the following:
· Members asked that information from the consultation process is made available to the City Council and requested Mr Jones contacts the Civic and Community Development Officer so the evaluation information can be built in to the community led plan. 
· How many levy paying businesses are there within the City? - BID would raise approx £300,000 per year from the levy. 
· What are the administration costs? - They would be about 20% of the levy amount brought in. 
· When questioned about car parks, charges and period of stay Mr Jones explained that BID will try and work with Herefordshire Council in relation to this but they have no control over any decisions the Council makes. 
· Does the vote also include the business premises that are empty? - Yes it would be down to the landlord to vote. 
· What other cities close by have a BID group? - Worcester and Cardiff. 
· Could consideration for people suffering from dementia be part of the thinking in this process and ensuring that shops etc are dementia friendly? -  The BID group cannot make retailers do this but it would be possible to include some educational thinking towards developing a better service to users.
· Where will future funding come from to support the BID project in the future years? - European funding is one source. Once the BID group have a manager in place to deliver and co-ordinate the BID objectives it will be one of their areas of responsibility to look in to sourcing funding from various bodies and organisation. 
Cllr Kenyon proposed awarding the £5,000 requested which was seconded by Cllr Chave and unanimously 
RESOLVED:

To award the £5,000 requested towards the costs of the BID set up and vote campaign as laid out in the application.
6.20 pm Cllr Wilcox entered the chamber. 
C2014/15.70
HEREFORD IN BLOOM






    

Members received a report from the Bloom Executive on the results achieved this year which were very much due to the partnership of the City Council and Hereford in Bloom and to explain their proposals for the coming year and the continuing support of the City Council. 

Mr George Thomas gave a brief overview of Hereford in Bloom and the challenges they faced this year.
He thanked the City Council for all their support and providing the funding for the watering of the plants. 
Mr Thomas spoke of the number of City businesses now sponsoring roundabouts and the planting schemes on those roundabouts. 

He commended the City’s community groups on their achievements.

Hereford in Bloom is looking forward to continuing working in partnership with the City Council and the ongoing support it receives from the City Council.
Cllr Kenyon publically commended and thanked the Hereford in Bloom team for all they deliver and achieve as a small team of volunteers. He also thanked those Officers of the City Council for the work they do to support Hereford in Bloom.
Cllr Edwards stated; as a council we must ensure we have a budget in place for HIB to guarantee the ongoing support.
There being no further questions the Mayor thanked Mr Thomas for his time and he left the room.
The Mayor asked Members if they were happy to consider item 10 next in relation to the Fire and Rescue Service. Members confirmed they were happy to move to item 10 on the agenda.
C2014/15.71
HEREFORDSHIRE AND WORCESTERSHIRE FIRE AUTHORITY
     

Members considered the update report from the Town Clerk in relation to the Hereford and Worcester Fire and Rescue Service.

The Town Clerk gave a brief overview of his report and asked Members what response they now wished to make.
Cllr Kenyon gave a brief overview of the meeting he attended in relation to the Fire and Rescue Authority cuts and the items discussed at that meeting. He spoke of the importance of the day crew plus. Cllr Kenyon asked Councillors to help him to look at the best way of taking this forward in the future. 
The Mayor suggested that this matter is discussed in more detail at a meeting of Finance and Policy committee.
Cllr Kenyon asked the Town Clerk to write a letter of disappointment from the Council that option 3 of the fire and rescue proposals was not chosen over option 2. 
The Town Clerk stated that he was not in a position to write a letter at this point as this item needs to be discussed in committee where consideration can be considered in detail with the provision of facts and figures.
Cllr Edwards proposed the Town Clerk writes to the Fire and Rescue Authority requesting more in depth clarification of the cost and effects specific to Hereford City. 
The proposal was put to the vote. 12Members voted in favour. 1 abstention.

RESOLVED:
The Town Clerk writes to the Fire and Rescue Authority requesting more in depth clarification of the costs and effects specific to Hereford City. 

Cllr Chappell asked about the possibility of business supporting this service as well with sponsorship. 
C2014/15.72
MINUTES 







               

Members considered the minutes of the Meeting of the City Council held on the 9 SEPTEMBER 2014.
Cllr Oliver asked for the minutes to be amended as they do not show him as present at the meeting.
Cllr Andrews proposed the minutes with Cllr Oliver’s amendment, seconded by Cllr Preece and unanimously 
RESOLVED:

Members approved the minutes, including Cllr Oliver’s requested amendment, of the Meeting of the City Council held on the 9 September 2014 and the Chairman duly initialed, signed and dated them accordingly.
C2014/15.73
MAYOR’S COMMUNICATION

Members received communications from The Right Worshipful the Mayor as follows:
· The Mayor’s Officer Mr Roger Stokes has received an award for service to the City Mayoralty and the community.
· City of Culture 2021 presentation. The Mayor encouraged Members to support this bid.
· Christmas meal - Plans to enliven the evening with some entertainment out of his mayoral allowance. Date for the event is Thursday 18 December 2014.
C2014/15.74
REVIEW OF BANKING ARRANGEMENTS



    

Members noted the report from the Finance Officer.
Cllr Edwards spoke as the Chairman of the Finance and Policy Committee and complimented the Finance Officer for the way she lays out the information in her reports in a clear and concise way.
Members had no questions in relation to the contents of the report.
Cllr Tawn read out the Finance Officers recommendations as laid out in report.

Cllr Andrews proposed the recommendations, seconded by Cllr Edwards and it was unanimously
RESOLVED:

In the short-term The Royal Bank of Scotland’s Business Reserve Account is closed and the balance transferred to the Special Interest Bearing Account.

The Council’s accounts are transferred to Lloyds Bank plc.
The remaining accounts with The Royal Bank of Scotland are closed.
C2014/15.75
PUBLIC TOILETS


Members considered the report and recommendations from the Town Clerk.

The Town Clerk gave a brief overview of his report and asked members to vote on the asset transfer of the toilets.
Cllr Edwards informed Members of the Council that at the meeting of community development committee on the 30 September Members had requested a mapping of the toilet assets and what is on offer before the Council considers any future transfer. 
The Town Clerk informed members he had spoken to Herefordshire Council in relation to the City Councils intensions and that communication has already begun in this process.
Cllr Edwards requested a time frame is implemented to ensure a timely process is followed. 
Cllr Kenyon informed Members of his concerns in relation to the high costs quoted by the approached cleaning companies to date. The Town Clerk informed Members he would continue to work to find a reduced figure to those quoted to date. Cllr Kenyon asked as to the viability of a monthly rolling contract until the Council were in a position to decide on any future toilet asset transfers .
The Town Clerk confirmed the committee have made a decision and this cannot be changed. 

Cllr Nicholls proposed the recommendations of the Town Clerk. This was seconded by Cllr Michael.  12 Members voted in favour. 1 abstention.

RESOLVED:

That Council notes the decisions of the Community Development Committee following the pilot operation under license of the public toilet at Union Street and one of the East Street Units.  Council resolves to instruct the Town Clerk to agree an asset transfer for these units to the City Council. 

C2014/15.76
DRAFT MINUTES 

Members noted the draft minutes of the Meetings of the Planning Committee held on the 24 September 2014 and 15 October 2014.
 



    

Members noted the draft minutes of Finance & Policy committee held on the 23 September 2014.


Members noted the draft minutes of the Community Development committee held on the 30 September 2014.


C2014/15.77
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC
Cllr Edwards proposed, seconded by Cllr Preece and unanimously 

RESOLVED:

 To exclude the press and public in accordance with Section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 as the next item requires the disclosure of personal information about a member of staff.

C2014/15.78
Members noted the draft confidential minutes of the Meetings of the Governance and Procedures Committee held on the 16 September 2014.
 
    

Having concluded the above item the Press and Public is duly invited to return to the Chamber.

C2014/15.79
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES OF OUTSIDE BODIES


Reports were received from members who have attended meetings of Outside Bodies as follows:
	
 

	a) Municipal Charities (Cllrs Polly Andrews, Aubrey Oliver and Anna Toon)

	 Members received a brief overview of last meeting.


	b) Herefordshire Market Towns Forum (Cllrs Polly Andrews, Charles Nicholls & Brian Wilcox)

	· Meeting tomorrow
· Looking at joint approaches.


	c) HALC Executive Committee (Cllrs Jim Kenyon & Anna Toon)

	 No one present to give a report. 


	d) SAM (Cllr Anna Toon)

	 No one present to give a report. 


	e) The Enterprise Zone Stakeholder Group  (Cllr Tawn)

	 Nothing to report


	f) Three Choirs Festival (Cllrs Liz Chave & Jason Kay)

	Members were informed about possible future links with the Festival.


	g) Hereford Twinning Association (The Mayor)

	· Nothing to report.
· Looking at possible dates for visit from Dillenburg and Vierzon for next year.


	h) Hereford City Tourism Group (Cllr Chave with Cllr Tawn as reserve)

The main decision at a recent meeting was to form working group to draft a promotional leaflet promoting tourism and events that will be delivered next year.
i) Hereford in Bloom (Cllr Kenyon)

As reported under Hereford in bloom at the beginning of the meeting.


	j) NALC Larger Councils Committee (Cllr Wilcox)

There was a meeting in October – Report from this meeting being circulated prior to the commencement of tonight meeting. Conference in December which will be attended by the Town Clerk. 


	k) New Hereford University Working Group (Cllrs Tawn and Toon)
Cllr Andrews expressed her concerns in relation to the last meeting of this group and finds it all very uncoordinated and there are issues around actually achieving any funding to support the project. 
l) Close House (Cllr Wilcox)


· AGM a few days ago. 
· Very well organised. 
· Art sale, 105 items sold.
· The epics do a fantastic job. 
· Epic’s coming up to help out at the quarries fireworks event.
C2014/15.80
TOWN CLERK’S COMMUNICATIONS




 

Members received communication from the Town Clerk as follows:
· Christmas light switch on event, invitations to Members will be sent out.
· Community Grants agendas handed out prior to the start of the meeting to Members of the committee.
· Town Clerk and Finance Officer meeting with a solicitor in relation to the lease for the new office accommodation.
· Armistice Day - Belgium Ambassador - New replica Belgium Flag
· Interview by BBC yesterday due to be broadcast on 10 November 2014.
· Meeting with Brigadier Martin Vine in relation to the 2015 commemorations. - Plan to install a bench outside Sulva Barracks.
C2014/15.81
DATE OF NEXT MEETING



Members noted the date of the next meeting is 2 DECEMBER 2014.
There being no other business the Mayor close the meeting at 7.55 pm

Signed.....................................................................................................................................

Dated......................................................................................................................................
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